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ganization in Human Services: Implica-
tions for the Future."

Serving on the Humphrey Award Com-
mittee were Robert K. Whelan, Chair,
University of North Florida; Lewis Bow-
man, University of South Florida; Mark
Burns, Auburn University; Ronald E.
Goertz, Alabama Department of Public
Health; Gerald T. O'Neil, Metropolitan
Dade County Office of Health Services;
Barbara P. Pomeroy, International Year of
the Child; A. Robert Thoeny, Tennessee
Commission on Higher Education;
Thomas C. Webster, C. W. Post Center,
Long Island University; and Samuel J.
Yeager, Wichita State University.

In Memoriam

John C. Livingston

Dr. John C. "Jack" Livingston, professor
of government at California State Univer-
sity, Sacramento, and a vigorous advo-
cate of civil rights and academic free-
dom, died July 22, after a long battle
with cancer. He was 62.

Dr. Livingston, who had been on sick
leave the past year, joined the CSUS fac-
ulty in 1954 and was acting dean of the
school of arts and sciences in 1971 and
1972. A founder of the statewide Aca-
demic Senate, he headed the CSUS Aca-
demic Senate in 1970, and was head of
the Academic Senate of the 19-campus
state college system in 1965.

Dr. Livingston was honored in 1966 with
the California State Colleges Distin-
guished Teachers Award.

In 1969 he was acting chairman of the
CSUS-based Committee for Support of
Higher Education, formed to combat the
poor image education in California had
acquired in campus crises at the time and
to stop punitive legislative then before
the Legislature.

Before moving to the CSUS campus, Dr.
Livingston taught at the University of
Denver and the University of Colorado.
While in the Denver area, he helped or-

ganize opposition to the extreme abuses
of McCarthyism and worked in defense
of academic freedom and civil rights.

In Sacramento, he served on the board of
the National Association for the Ad-
vancement of Colored People from 1962
until 1966; on the Chancellor's Commis-
sion on Human Rights from 1966 until
1968, and on the advisory panel of the
Teachers' Bill of Rights from 1965 until
1967. A strong advocate of arms con-
trol, he was the author of published arti-
cles on unilateral disarmament. He also
was an outspoken critic of American in-
volvement in the Vietnam War.

An Army infantryman during World War
II, he earned a battlefield commission
while fighting in the European theater.

Dr. Livingston was a native of Ogden,
Utah, and received his bachelor's degree
from the University of California at Los
Angeles, his master's degree from the
University of California at Berkeley and
his doctorate from Claremont Graduate
School.

He is survived by his wife, Ethel; sons,
Cleve of Sacramento, Michael, head row-
ing coach at the University of California
at Berkeley, and George, a student at
Berkeley; daughter, Rebecca Harris of
Sacramento; and six grandchildren.

Paul R. Murray
California State University,

Sacramento

Frederick L. Schuman:
The Chicago Years

Frederick L. Schuman was connected
with the University of Chicago for 17
years, four years as an undergraduate
student, three years as a graduate stu-
dent and ten years as a member of the
Department of Political Science then
under the leadership of Charles E. Mer-
riam. He received his Ph.B. degree in
1924 and his Ph.D. degree in 1927. As a
student, a teacher, a lecturer, and a
writer, he achieved an outstanding rec-
ord. He soon acquired a reputation as a
vigorous defender of civil liberties, politi-
cal democracy, minority rights, and
human dignity in the face of Communist
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